STRAWBERRY MARKETING BOARD

Minutes for Meeting Held on July 12, 2012
Note:  There is no tape recording of this meeting due to the fact that the Director did not bring recording tapes along with the recorder.

Present board members noted below were sworn into office by Ms. Tabitha Gray, Executive Counsel for the Louisiana Department of Agriculture & Forestry, after signing and reading their oath of office.  Each member received a copy of the Code of Governmental Ethics.  
The meeting was called to order at 5:52 p.m. by Chairman Chris Olah at the Hammond district office of the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry located at 47076 North Morrison Blvd, Hammond, LA 70401.  
Mrs. Patricia Dayberry, Administrative Coordinator with the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry, conducted roll call and announced that a quorum was present.    
MEMBERS PRESENT                                               
MEMBERS NOT PRESENT         

Commissioner Mike Strain, DVM



Dr. Regina Bracy

Mr. William Fletcher





Mr. Mark Liuzza           
Mr. Donald Lanier





Mrs. Lucy Mike

Mr. Kevin Liuzza





Vacancy – Strawberry Producer

Mr. Eric Morrow
Mr. Chris Olah                                                                                                                      

Mrs. Rhonda Poche’





Mrs. Heather Robertson

Guests: 
Mr. Paul Blair – LDAF Director Strawberry Marketing Board
Mrs. Patricia Dayberry – LDAF Administrative Coordinator
Ms. Tabitha Gray – LDAF Executive Counsel 
Mr. Mark Landry – Landry Poche’ Farms

MOTION:
Mr. Kevin Liuzza moved to re-elect Mr. Chris Olah as Chairman of the Board.  Mrs. Rhonda Poche’ seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

MOTION:
Mrs. Heather Robertson moved to re-elect Mr. William Fletcher as Vice Chairman of the Board.  Commissioner Strain seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

A few minutes were given to the board members to read over the prior meeting minutes.

MOTION:
Mr. William Fletcher moved to approve the minutes from the January 23, 2012 meeting as written.  Commissioner Strain seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

There were no public comments to be made.

Commissioner Strain discussed the changes that took place during this last Legislative Session.  Commissioner Strain referred back to the last minutes of the prior meeting where he had discussed the number of board members that were currently residing on the Board.  As noted the changes were addressed during this last session.  The changes were entered as Senate Bill No. 169 and became ACT No. 149, copy enclosed as Attachment A.  As noted the board was reduced from fourteen members to twelve and reduced from eleven to nine members that shall be appointed.  Removal from the Board was the member who shall be a banker with knowledge of the strawberry industry; and the member who shall be a person with financial interest in the strawberry industry.  The presence of quorum members was reduced from seven to six board members.  Questions were asked by board members as to how the bills are filed, etc.  Commissioner Strain briefly described the process and procedures of getting the bill written, finding supportive sponsors, filing and then hopefully getting the bill passed.  Commissioner explained that Tabitha Gray that was here is from the legal department and that she assists, writes and helps in getting these bills through.  

Mr. Paul Blair presented the financial statement and collection report, copy enclosed as Attachment B.  Questions were raised about the low balance available for spending for next year’s season.  Mr. Mark Landry had commented it was due to this year the Board had decided to dip into future assessment earnings and that there was a little left over from the prior year to spend.  
The assessment procedures were brought up about how the Board determines collections and how much the Board collects.  Patricia Dayberry explained that the assessment invoices are mailed out and it is on an honor system that the company determines what it pays.  But there are in some cases, rare as they may be, that if a company claims that they do not owe any assessments for that period Patricia may not differently.  The reason she may know differently is the due to other aspects in her job duties.  There are companies that do get delinquent and there are times where different measures are needed to be taken to collect the outstanding assessments.  Currently there is just one company in New Orleans that has been delinquent for over two years and Patricia is having a hard time collecting from.  Paul and Commissioner Strain both mentioned about the Department’s auditors and that they can get involved in the process of determining if companies are paying what they owe.  Commissioner Strain did refer to the penalties involved for companies that do not pay on a timely basis and if necessary the Department’s legal counsel can get involved.  Ms. Tabitha Gray mentioned that she would just need the information pertaining to delinquent accounts and any notices, etc., that had been sent.  Patricia did mention that this could increase the amount of assessments collected if companies are made aware that the Board does have someone doing audits and that there is a possibility that they could be visited.
Commissioner Strain mentioned the billboards that the Board had displayed this year and asked if anyone had seen them.  At this time Patricia Dayberry distributed and presented a report, copy enclosed as Attachment C, which was prepared by Mrs. Michelle Estay, LDAF Director Promotional Research that contained a color copy of the billboard ad.  Mrs. Estay’s report was regarding the billboards, radio and television commercials that were grant funded through the Specialty Crop Program.  
Several of the board members had seen the billboards and they all agreed it was direct and to the point.  Mrs. Rhonda Poche’ had assisted Mrs. Estay with the concept and mentioned how she had hoped to have bumper stickers made with that billboard image on them, but apparently they did not have enough money left to do so.

Patricia Dayberry referred to Mrs. Estay’s report section that pertained to future funding opportunities.  As read by Patricia the Specialty Crop Program will have money available again for future seasons.  Comments from board members are that they would like for the Board to apply and wanted to know what they would need to do.  Patricia explained that someone on the Board or someone representing the Board would have to write a grant request and apply.  Paul Blair mentioned that Dr. Regina Bracy is familiar with writing grants and that should could write the grant for the Board.  Patricia mentioned that she could not speak for Dr. Regina, but that she does apply on behalf of the LSU Research Station for the same grant money and that she would possibly not have the time to do both and that there could be a conflict of interest.  Mrs. Rhonda Poche’ assisted this year in grading the grant application since the Strawberry Board did not submit an application.  She got to get familiar with the process and how the procedure works.  As Patricia noted Mrs. Michelle Estay also applies on behalf of the Department for grant money and that she herself is not involved in the grading or awarding of grant money from the Specialty Crop Program.  Commissioner Strain designated Paul Blair to get with Mrs. Michelle Estay and or Ms. Wanda Ward to get the grant written and submitted for the Board. 
Mr. Paul Blair discussed the new way that the Board is going to have to get proposals for the upcoming year.  The contractual bid process requires that the Board do a RFP – Request for Proposal.  Ms. Wanda Ward in the Department’s Baton Rouge office handles all the contracts for the Department and Boards.  Once the proposal is written it must then go to OCR – Office of Contractual Review.  Once approved, then the proposal is advertised for applicants to apply.  Proposals then would get graded and the best one chosen.  This process can take anywhere from 60 to 90 days.  Questions were raised about the bid process and why now does the Board have to go through this process since the bids received in the past were always under $20,000.00 and were each from different media outlets.  The decision and notice that Baton Rouge received and concluded was that all of the media is considered as one item – advertising and since the Board has continued to use the same advertising every year it must go through the bid process.  Commissioner Strain did confer with Ms. Tabitha Gray for accuracy on the explanation to the Board and she agreed with it all being advertising.  
The board members discussed the issues that they had this year with Garrison Advertising and that if the Board had contracted though this new procedure that the Board would be dealing directly with the company getting the contract and not each individual media outlet.  And in this year’s case they would have dealt directly with Garrison instead of it being Paul, Patricia and then Ms. Wanda Ward in Baton Rouge to get the recipe cards and posters completed.  
Paul Blair will be getting with Ms. Wanda Ward on getting the proposal written and possibly having Ms. Ward attend the next meeting to explain the process.  Paul discussed the next meeting to be held during the first week in October.  Paul also wanted to express his gratitude and recognize that without Patricia’s assistance and dedication he would not be able to get things done and accomplished.
There was no other business.

There were no public comments to be made.

MOTION:
Mr. William Fletcher moved to adjourn. Mr. Kevin Liuzza seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
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